HAWNAUN 2014 UNSC

United Nations Security Council

Topic: The Conflict in Mali

Dear Delegates,

My name is Julianne de Gara and I am delighted to be your Director for UNSC at ShawMUN2014. I am a grade 11 student at Shawnigan Lake School in my second year of MUN and debate. Working alongside me are Anna Vasylyeva and Gemma Schladow, and we will all be working to ensure that your experience in the Security Council is diplomatic, well-researched, and most of all, educational for all those involved.

The topic we have chosen is the situation that plagues the Republic of Mali. Not only does the issue concern the international community, but it also deals with nearly every issue addressed by the United Nations: military violence, ethnic uprisings, territorial autonomy, the effects of imperialism and so much more. We are certain that through debate, diplomacy, and research, you, the delegates of the Security Council, will be able to resolve this conflict and further resolutions already put into effect by the United Nations. We are expecting a high level of debate and a vast understanding of your country's position, and we are very excited to welcome you in April!

If delegates have any questions, concerns, or comments, please contact me at <u>jdegara@shawnigan.ca</u>. We are here to make this experience the best it can be for you as delegates, so please do not hesitate to ask! Good luck and happy researching!

Sincerely, Julianne de Gara Director of UNSC and USG of Committees

A Brief History of the Security Council

Following the end of the Second World War, the United Nations was created to ensure collective security across the world. The United Nations Security Council was one of the first bodies of the UN to be created, and is responsible for the peace and security of the international community. As stated in the United Nations Charter, the UNSC is the only UN body able to deploy and create peacekeeping missions, as well as take substantiate military action; a pivotal difference between UNSC and other committees in the UN. Essentially, the UNSC exists to mitigate international disputes by any means possible.

The UNSC was founded by the Allied Powers of World War II: The United States of America, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the People's Republic of China, and France. Today, these powers are permanent members of the 15member council, and possess veto power; meaning that any resolution put forward can immediately be voted down by any of the five nations. The other ten members of the council exist on rotation, with members sitting on the council for two year periods. These nations are chosen based of geographical location, and must be voted in by the General Assembly. The African bloc is represented by three members; the Latin America and the Caribbean, Asian, and Western European and Others blocs by two countries, respectively; and the Eastern European bloc by one nation. The current non-permanent members are as follows:

As of 1 January 2013 to 31 December 2014:

Argentina: Latin America and Caribbean Australia: Western Europe and Other Rwanda: Africa Luxembourg: Western Europe and Other Republic of Korea: Asia

As of 1 January 2014 to 31 December 2015:

Lithuania: Eastern Europe Chile: Latin America and Caribbean Chad: Africa Jordan: Asia Nigeria: Africa

For the purpose of our simulation at ShawMUN 2014, we will be including the countries mentioned above.

Introduction to the Conflict:

Not unlike most African countries, Mali has faced a plethora of economic, social, and political issues since its declaration of independence from France in 1960. After a history of military coups and decades of military dictatorship, the country re-established itself as a flourishing new democracy and economic power in the late nineties and early two thousands, acting as a model for other developing nations. However, the previous stability and potential Mali once held quickly crumbled when a previously silenced minority rebelled against the government in early 2012. The root of the crisis is found in the ethnic differences between the Tuareg people and the native Malians. The National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad, or MNLA, a group founded by the minority Tuareg people, demanded that 60% of Mali become the autonomous state of Azawad. This dispute was not a new one; the rebellion that occurred in 2012 was a continuation of insurrectionary attacks that were first initiated by the Tuaregs in 1916.

Since the attacks, the issue has evolved, becoming far more than a dispute defined by territorial autonomy and minority rights. Currently, Mali faces a variety of issues that threaten to destabilize not only the country but the surrounding area as well. The humanitarian situation, the prevalence of Islamic militants, the proliferation of small arms and accessibility to weapons, and the lack of resources in the region all contribute to the mounting concern surrounding the issues, and more importantly, the need for a comprehensive situation. It cannot be forgotten that any action in the country will have an immediate effect on the surrounding region, much in the same way conflicts in surrounding countries such as Libya have adversely affected the Malian crisis.

Other hindrances in finding a solution include the protection of Mali's sovereignty, the scope of issues the country faces, and the threat of destabilization in the area if any further action is taken. Military intervention has already been established by France's "Operation Serval", and has been viewed as a positive first step; however, without stabilization measures and an immediate response to the proliferation of terrorism, this crisis will not find a peaceful end. Another aspect of the issue to be considered is the lengths to which the international community may go; it cannot be forgotten that the crisis stems from a century-old internal territory dispute, and that all resolutions drafted must seek to solve only the issues that threaten the stability and safety of the surrounding area. Lastly, the council must recognize that the MNLA is only a portion of the minority Tuareg people—a minority within a minority, as some have called it—and that their interests do not necessarily represent the entire population.

Key players:

Several groups have to be considered as the Malian crisis progresses. Each group has different goals, motivations, and enemies; all things to be considered in finding reconciliation.

The Transitional Government/Malian Defense Forces:

On March 21st 2012, soldiers that were a part of the Malian government rebelled against their leader, Amadou Toumani Touré. This military coup d'état was brought upon by the Tuareg rebellions themselves and the lack of action taken in the conflict, and let to the implementation of a transitional government from 2012 onwards. Unanimously condemned by the international community, the countries of the United Nations reaffirmed that the conflict would be better resolved through democratic processes; however, this has not yet come about, and the transitional government remains in power. Fundamentally, the government wants the territorial autonomy that was lost when the state of Azawad was created, and to repair constitution in midst of crisis. Stabilization is considered to be a forefront concern by the international community, and this falls to the government; however, it is not only their responsibility, and relies on the reconciliation of all groups involved.

The National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad (MNLA):

The MNLA primary composed of the minority Tuareg people, who differ in both skin colour and lifestyle as compared to the native Malian people. The movement was founded in 2011, and instigated their first attack in January 2012. Their beliefs are founded on secular nationalism and autonomy, as seen in the foundation of the autonomous state of Azawad, which accounts for 60% of Mali's current territory. Since 1916, the Tuareg people have rebelled against the government five times, each time with similar goals: a territory for the minority, representation within government, and reconciliation of ethnic differences. However, the conflict no longer exists between the government and the MNLA; in the 2012 rebellion, the conflict extended to the Islamic extremist groups in areas surrounding Mali. Thus, this created two simultaneous conflicts, both pertaining to the MNLA.

Islamic Extremist Groups

The first inklings of Islamist views within the Malian uprisings occurred in 1990, when prominent Tuareg leader, Iyad Ag Ghali, became involved with a group of Pakistani Salafists. This caused Ghali to adopt more Islamist views, straying away from the original values of the MNLA. In 2011, Ghali attempted to gain a significant leadership position within the MNLA, but was refused, being told he was "too much of an Islamist". This lead to the establishment of Ansar Dine, a radical Islamist organization founded on the principle of enforcing strict Sharia

Law across Mali. After the fall of Muammar Qaddafi in Libya, Islamic militants fled to the surrounding areas, including Mali, leading to alliances being created with Tuareg mercenaries. This created a further rift between the Tuareg people; one side is the MNLA, and on the other, Tuareg people with militant Islamic values.

The continued conflict between these three groups has caused massive instability for the Malian people, creating humanitarian crisis and of course, territorial disputes than span far past the territory of Azawad. No solution will please every group involved; however, resolutions should attempt to satisfy the most needs while still maintaining peace, sovereignty, and security for the groups involved and the Malian people. There is no one set of values involved in this conflict: religious ideologies must be considered as solutions are forged.

Other Major Concerns:

The spread of small arms throughout Africa has always been a pertinent concern of the United Nations, and in areas of conflict, this becomes even more of a forefront issue. Of the 500 million small arms in circulation across the world, 100 million are found within Africa. Small arms are the weapon of choice for the majority of extremist groups in North Mali, as well as by the MNLA. The proliferation of these arms creates an environment for civilian violence, and perpetuates the violence already plaguing the area.

As seen through the influx of Islamic militants into the country, the spread of terrorism is a major concern, particularly in the northern region of Mali. In July 2012, areas once controlled by the MNLA were taken by two Islamic organizations, AQIM and MUJAQ. Conflict is a breeding ground for terrorism; with little to no government control, as well as rampant instability, there is no better time to attempt to overtake weaker areas of the country. There is no unified force fighting against the Islamist militants, due to the separation of the native Malians and the Tuareg people.

As with any conflict, humanitarian issues have arisen amongst the violence in Mali. Without a stable government, the economy is suffering, causing citizens to turn to illegal measures to make ends meet. These measures include drug trafficking and piracy. Moreover, the Islamist groups in the north of the country are violating human rights, due to the practice of public whippings and beatings. This, alongside supply shortages (food, medical supplies, health workers) has driven Mali to a state of desperation in terms of quality of life.

PREVIOUS ACTIONS TAKEN BY COUNTRIES, UNIONS AND UN (FROM 2012)

Due to the nature of conflict, several countries have taken their part in attempting to resolve it. This should be kept in mind as you research: these are the actions that have been taken, and that your actions will be based upon. Actions taken by a country can range anywhere from providing military support to signing a UN resolution. The United Nations Security Council has also passed several resolutions regarding the issue; these resolutions will be incredibly important to you as you work in committee.

AFRICA:

ALGERIA

On 16 January, 2013 it was reported that a group of AQIM militants had crossed the border from Mali into Algeria and had captured an Algerian/Statoil/BP-owned natural gas field, In Aménas, near the border with Libya. The militants were reported to have killed two foreign nationals and were holding 41 foreign nationals hostage, and a spokesman for the group said that the purpose of the attack was to get revenge on the countries that had intervened in Mali. The hostages reportedly included several American, Japanese, British, Romanian, and Norwegian citizens. Algeria was reportedly negotiating with the militants to try and obtain the hostages' release.[1] On 19 January 11 militants and 7 hostages were killed in a final assault to end the standoff. In addition, 16 foreign hostages were freed, including 2 Americans, 2 Germans, and 1 Portuguese.[2]

CHAD

On 29 January, 2013 the first non-Malian African troops entered North Mali. Chadian Army was also reported as moving north from Ménaka in support of the Malian Army.[5] On 2 February, 2013 Chadian troops from MISMA reached Kidal and stationed in a deserted base in the city.[6] On 14 April, 2013 Chadian president Idriss Déby Itno announced the full withdrawal of Chadian Forces in Mali (FATIM), saying that face-to-face fighting with Islamists is over, and the Chadian army does not have the skills to fight a guerrilla-style war.

NIGERIA

On 29 January, 2013 the first non-Malian African troops entered North Mali. Nigerien soldiers occupied Ansongo and Chadian troops, Ménaka. The more numerous Chadian Army was also reported as moving north from Ménaka in support of the Malian Army.[13]

AFRICAN UNION

November 13, 2012 – AU approves military intervention plan. On 27 January, 2013 the African Union held a summit in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Outgoing AU chairperson Thomas Boni Yayi, the president of Benin, told fellow leaders their response to conflict in Mali had been too slow, and thanked France, the country's former colonial ruler, for taking the lead in its military intervention there. After the meeting, the AU gave its member countries one week to deploy ground troops to Mali.

ECOWAS

November 11, 2012 – ECOWAS heads of state approve military intervention plan at a summit in Abuja, Nigeria. Economic Community of West African States launched AFISMA – African-led International Support Mission to Mali In order to reconstitute Mali's territorial integrity. Authorized by the United Nations Security Council on 20 December 2012, this West African military force began deploying to Mali in January 2013. On July 1, AFISMA transferred its authority to MINUSMA.

EUROPE:

BELGIUM

The Belgian government made the decision to send two C-130s along with one Medical Component Agusta A109 Medevac medical evacuation helicopter along with 80 support personnel to Mali.

DENMARK

On January 15, 2013 the Danish Parliament decided to contribute a C-130 transport plane

FRANCE

As a country, which has colonized Mali in the past, France was actively involved in the conflict. January 11, 2013 – Operation Serval begins with French airstrikes, after Islamist forces captured the strategic town of Konna, located 600 km from the capital of Mali.On 16 January, 2013 French Special Forces, along with the Malian army, began fighting small and mobile groups of jihadists inside the city of Diabaly.

GERMANY

January 16, 2013 - Meanwhile, the government of Germany authorized the contribution of two Transall C-160 transport aircraft to ferry African troops into the capital Bamako. On 20 February, 2014 Germany and France announced the shipment of elements of the Franco-German brigade to Mali to help train Mali troops. This is the first deployment of EU troops in Africa.

ITALY

January 16, 2013, the government of Italy pledged air transport-based logistical support.

SPAIN

On January 16, 2013 the government of Spain approved the dispatch of one transport aircraft to Mali for the purposes of logistical and training support.

UNITED KINGDOM

On January 12, 2013 the British government announced that it was deploying two Royal Air Force C-17 transport planes in a non-combat role to ferry primarily French but also potentially African forces into Mali.[15]

NORTH AMERICA:

UNITED STATES

On 20 January, the United States denied that they had attempted to bill the French for American support in the conflict. USAF C-17s began to fly in French troops and supplies the next day. U. S. President Obama announced on 22 February 2013 that about 100 American troops had been sent to Niger, which borders Mali, to aid the French in Mali. The most recent U. S. troops were sent to help set up a new air base, from which to conduct surveillance against Al Qaeda. 40 U. S. Air Force logistics specialists, intelligence analysts and security officers arrived in the capital of Niger on 20 February 2013, bringing the total Americans deployed in Niger to 100. February 26, 2013 – U.S. Department of State designates Iyad Ag Ghali as a Special Designated Global Terrorist Economic Community of Western African States.

CANADA

On 15 January, 2013 the Royal Canadian Air Force dispatched a C-17 transport plane to Mali in a similar role as those of the British C-17s.

International Community:

UNITED NATIONS

October 12, 2012 – UNSC adopts Resolution 2071, and "called on Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon to provide, at once, military and security planners to [ECOWAS], the African Union (AU) and other partners to help frame a response to a request by Mali's transitional authorities for such a force, and to report back within 45 days." December 20, 2012 – The UNSC adopts resolution 2085, authorizing the deployment of international forces to Mali. MINUSMA – United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali. Established April 25, 2013 and deployed on July 1, 2013, this UN peacekeeping mission seeks to stabilize Mali in the aftermath of Operation Serval.

Among the other involved countries on the side of Malian government are: Australia, Burundi, Czech Republic, China, Comoro, Gabon, Hungary, India, Ireland, Japan, Morocco, Namibia, Netherlands, Romania, Rwanda, South Africa, Tanzania, Uganda, United Arab Emirates.

It is important to mention, that European Union, as a whole, diplomatically took part in the conflict.

POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS

Decentralizing governance and security sector reform in Mali over the past two decades has made limited but real progress. This can be measured by the municipal elections and emerging leadership on northern military units who remained loyal to the state during the outbreak of the rebellion in 2012. An intervention led by the French broke the grip of radical groups on the northern territories of Mali, but the actions of armed, non-state Tuaregs is threatening most peacebuilding efforts. These groups display the lack of local authority throughout Mali. However, empowering them as partners in counterterrorism efforts or recognizing them as political leaders of the northern zones is not beneficial to long-term democratization, and may further politicize ethnic divisions and jeopardize the potential for national unity.

DISCUSSION QUESTIONS

1. Has your country ever been an imperial power or been under an imperial power?

2. What aspect of the issue does your country find the most important: the reestablishment of autonomy, ethnic reconciliation or humanitarian aid?

3. In what ways can Mali's economy be jump-started?

4. What is your country's view on counter-terrorism efforts?

5. Was your country in support of Operation Serval or Resolution 2100?

6. Is your country prepared to deploy peacekeeping troops if needed?

7. Is your country in support of intervention, be it military, humanitarian, or otherwise?

8. Has your country ever been a part of the UNSC in the past?

9. What stance does your country take on the proliferation of small arms?

10.Should Mali adopt laws that require equal representation in government of the Tuaregs?

BIBLIOGRAPHY:

¹ "Al Qaeda-linked Group Holding at Least 3 Americans Hostage after Taking Control of Algerian Gas Field." Fox News. FOX News Network, 16 Jan. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. ">http://www.foxnews.com/world/2013/01/16/islamist-militants-from-mali-reportedly-kidnap-8-foreigners-at-algerian-gas-1052027220/>">http://www.foxnews.com/world/2013/01/16/islamist-militants-from-mali-reportedly-kidnap-8-foreigners-at-algerian-gas-1052027220/">http://www.foxnews.com/world/2013/01/16/islamist-militants-from-mali-reportedly-kidnap-8-foreigners-at-algerian-gas-1052027220/

¹ Goh, Melisa. "Hostages, Militants Reported Dead After Assault Ends Standoff." NPR. NPR, 19 Jan. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-

way/2013/01/19/169781140/hostages-militants-reported-dead-in-algerian-assault>.

¹ "EUROPE ONLINE." EUROPE ONLINE. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

<http://www.europeonline-magazine.eu/belgien-stellt-zwei-flugzeuge-und-einen-hubschrauber-fuer-mali_258627.html>.

¹ News, CBC. "Canadian C-17 Joins Allied Efforts En Route to Mali." CBCnews. CBC/Radio Canada, 15 Jan. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

<http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/story/2013/01/15/pol-mali-trenton-mackay.html>.

¹ "Opération Serval: Point De Situation Du 29 Janvier 2013." Opération Serval: Point De Situation Du 29 Janvier 2013. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

http://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/actualites/operation-serval-point-de-situation-du-29-janvier-2013>.

¹ "Mali: L'armée Tchadienne Prend Position à Kidal - France - RFI." RFI. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20130202-mali-armee-tchadienne-prend-position-kidal-mnla/.

¹ Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation, n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Northern_Mali_conflict#Foreign_intervention_.28January_2013.2

¹ Thurston, Alexander, and Andrew Lebovich. A Handbook on Mali's 2012-2013 Crisis. Evanston, Illinois: Roberta Buffett Center for International and Comparative Studies Northwestern University, 2013. Print. ¹ Doyle, Mark. "Mali Conflict: French 'fighting Islamists in Diabaly'" BBC News. BBC, 16 Jan. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-21038856>.

¹ "AFP: Germany Pledges Two Transport Planes for Mali." Google News. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gLCZvOIyoF3XBcZRV3sf3Nw LYA?docId=CNG.686473089b00d35ee260e32043cd391d.1b1>.

¹ "Franco-German Brigade to Boost Mali Security." - Africa. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2014/02/franco-german-brigade-boost-mali-security-2014219174951869198.html>.

¹ Squires, Nick. "Mali: Italy to Offer France Logistical Support." The Telegraph. Telegraph Media Group, 14 Feb. 0032. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/mali/9806111/Mali-Italy-to-offer-France-logistical-support.html.

¹ "Opération Serval: Point De Situation Du 29 Janvier 2013." Opération Serval: Point De Situation Du 29 Janvier 2013. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014.

 $<\!\!http://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/actualites/operation-serval-point-de-situation-du-29-janvier-2013>.$

¹ "España Ofrece Un Avión De Transporte Para La Intervención En Malí." ABC.es. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.abc.es/espana/20130114/rc-espana-ofrece-avion-transporte-201301141451.html>.

¹ Willsher, Kim, Peter Beaumont, and Cass Jones. "Britain to Send Aircraft to Mali to Assist French Fight against Rebels." The Observer. Guardian News and Media, 13 Jan. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jan/12/mali-somalia-france-rebels-islamist-francois-hollande>.

¹ "Military." US Planes Deliver French Troops to Mali. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2013/01/mil-130125-afns01.htm.

¹ Schmitt, Eric, and Scott Sayare. "New Drone Base in Niger Builds U.S. Presence in Africa." The New York Times. The New York Times, 22 Feb. 2013. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/23/world/africa/in-niger-us-troops-set-up-drone-base.html?smid=pl-share&r=0.

¹ Thurston, Alexander, and Andrew Lebovich. A Handbook on Mali's 2012-2013 Crisis. Evanston, Illinois: Roberta Buffett Center for International and Comparative Studies Northwestern University, 2013. Print.

¹ *Ibid*.

¹ Ibid.

¹ Ibid.

¹ "French-led Troops Close in on Timbuktu." DW.DE. N.p., n.d. Web. 25 Feb. 2014. http://www.dw.de/french-led-troops-close-in-on-timbuktu/a-16554309>.

¹ Thurston, Alexander, and Andrew Lebovich. A Handbook on Mali's 2012-2013 Crisis. Evanston, Illinois: Roberta Buffett Center for International and Comparative Studies Northwestern University, 2013. Print.

 1 Ibid.

¹ Ibid.